MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 14th October 2013 at Crown Chambers, 7 Market Place, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.
Present: Cllr. Richard Wood (Chairman); Cllrs Alan Baines; Rolf Brindle; Gregory Coombes; Terry Chivers; John Glover; Mike Mills, Pat Nicol and Steve Petty.

Cllr. Mike Sankey attended from 7.20 p.m.

Apologies: Cllrs Paul Carter; Trudy Fennell and Adam Nardell.

248/13
Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Rolf  Brindle declared an interest in the Wilts and Berks Canal Trust request for a grant as the Council representative on this organisation. Cllrs. Brindle and Mills declared an interest in PA W13 04044 as they knew Mrs Moon in her capacity as Secretary of the Bowerhill Village Hall Committee. 

It was agreed to suspend Standing Orders for a period of public participation 
249/13
Public Participation:


Footway Improvement works, Middle Lane Whitley: Mr James Maxwell of 14 Grange Close expressed concern about the planned piping in of the ditch in Middle Lane adjacent to his property. He explained that in principle he supported more pavements but was worried that if the ditch were to be piped in, there would be an increased risk of flooding. Apart from it being an attractive feature of the Lane, the pipe at the top end of the ditch was 2 x the diameter of the pipe at the bottom end. The existing open stretch of ditch took a large capacity of water when the stream was in full flow and his hedge was right next to it. Piping it in could increase the risk of flooding and he understood from conversations he had had with local people that historically the right of way was on the other side of the road.

The Council re-convened and it was agreed to advance the Agenda item re Middle Lane Footway Improvement Works.

250/13
Arising from Min. 216/13(a) Footway Improvement works, Middle Lane Whitley: See also Min.  Cllr. Baines reported that as the Parish Council rep on the CATG Group, he was campaigning to use highway funds for footway works in Whitley. Middle Lane was the 3rd Stage. A site meeting had been held when those present were keen to retain the open ditch as an attractive feature but when the works went to the design stage, it was clear there was not enough room to build a footway without major works to pipe in the ditch. One resident had asked that the open ditch further up the Lane be also piped. As regards flood flow capacity he would report Mr Maxwell's concerns to the CATG Group. The entry to the outfall pipe which went under Grange Close did get clogged up and a screen on the inlet further up would help to prevent this. He was keen to ensure the present drainage grips were retained. A resident had also asked for an access manhole to be installed in case of difficulties. The whole Scheme in Middle Lane would cost £6,000.

Cllr. Chivers agreed with Mr Maxwell that historically the pavement had been on the other side of the road but when the Old School was sold a few years ago, the new occupant had made it difficult for people to use the footway and so it had disappeared. The Wiltshire Council Drainage Engineer Danny Everett had confirmed recently that all the drains and ditches in Whitley had now been cleared, so hopefully there would be no further blockages.
251/13
Joint Health Forum: An email from the present Council representative Paul Clark indicated that he would like another person from the Council to serve on the Forum so that they could report back. Cllr. John Glover agreed to serve on the Health Forum but requested that Paul Clark continue as well.


Resolved: Cllr. Glover be a Council representative on the Forum along with Paul Clark

252/13
Health Report & Minutes of last Health Working Group Meeting 26th September: 

The Council noted an article written by Tony Millett. With reference to Item 8 of the Minutes of the last Health Working Group, Cllr. Glover noted that GPs were asking local authorities to ask for the provision of a walk-in x-ray service at Melksham Hospital even if it was only on a rotational designated day. He proposed that the Council request this service. This was agreed. Cllr. Coombes reported that Melksham Hospital now had the most up-to-date, modern x-ray equipment available. 

Resolved: The Council write to Wiltshire Health Care Trust to request a walk-in x-ray service at Melksham Hospital.

253/13
 Minutes, 30th September Planning Committee: Resolved: The Minutes of this Planning Committee Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chair with the following amendment:

Min. 234/13 Line 8 After end, insert "of" to read: "since the end of June"


Cllr. Mike Sankey joined the meeting at 7.20pm

254/13
Arising from Min. 234/13 Western Way roundabout maintenance: Wiltshire Council Area Highways Manager, Andy Cadwallader had replied to confirm that he had no objection to another contractor doing maintenance work on the roundabout providing the company had the relevant training and used personnel protection equipment. He asked that the sponsor confirm he would be maintaining the complete roundabout, not just the flowerbeds. The Clerk reported she had emailed Mr Carson for confirmation that the contractor used was properly trained and equipped and that the whole roundabout would be maintained. 

255/13
Arising from Min.236/13 (g) Joint Neighbourhood Plan: Cllr. Brindle emphasised that, as it was the previous Council who had decided to have a Joint Neighbourhood Plan, the subject needed to be revisited by the new Council. He had hoped the Plan would be done in time to input into the Core Strategy Examination. If it took another year, developers would already be building on sites. He had understood the Plan was to determine development sites, but now other issues were being added, such as health and business.


Cllr. Glover asked the Clerk to advise on this matter. The Clerk explained that the Plan was about where the community wanted development but it was far bigger than that, hence the need for a Steering Group that reflected a wide spectrum of interest in the community, such as the environment, business, health and the Area Board. The Plan had to accord with the final Core Strategy so it could not be finished in advance of the Strategy. Even without an election it would take more than a year to complete, since there needed to be full community consultation. Anna Jotcham the Wiltshire Council Officer assigned to advise on Joint Neighbourhood Plan had left and was just now being replaced.  Cllr. Coombes asked why officers were not producing the Plan. They had the expertise re employment, housing numbers, etc. The Clerk emphasised that the whole emphasis now was on what the community wanted to see; for example which sites should be developed and which should be preserved, such as the rural gap between Bowerhill and Melksham. Cllr. Wood referred to stories of developments being built in rural areas due to a lack of any Plan. Cllr. Glover asked whether developers could build if the Core Strategy was finalised before the Plan. The Clerk replied that if development sites were in the Strategy, then they could build. Cllr. Petty emphasised that at present there was still a District Plan in place which went up to 2016. Cllr. Brindle asked if a Neighbourhood Plan could be used to stop development for a few years. What was the point of having a Plan if it was all in the Core Strategy anyway?  The Clerk explained that while the Core Strategy set forth principles for development; number of housing, employment etc, neighbourhood planning was intended to fill in the details, in place of the old District Local Plan. Wiltshire Council had not identified any sites for development for Melksham in the draft Core Strategy so that councils and the community could say where they wished it to go. However a lot now hinged on what the Inspector advised after the Examination. Cllr. Chivers reported that in Malmesbury the Neighbourhood Plan had been able to prevent unwanted development.  Cllr. Brindle asked about Atworth's  Plan. It was noted that this was a Parish Plan not a Neighbourhood Plan. The Clerk reported that the Council had already done a lot of work to update their current Parish Plans so that these documents could be used at the appropriate time. Cllr. Baines reported that the Core Strategy required Melksham to have more housing by 2026. The Joint Neighbourhood Plan needed to be in place by 2016, when the District Plan expired. 
The Parish Council had questioned why there were no strategic sites identified in Melksham in the draft Core Strategy as it did not want to see developers have a free for all, but if the Inspector did not identify any sites then Wiltshire Council are advising that the sites are therefore to be identified in the Neighbourhood Plan.


Cllr Wood explained that the next meeting of the Joint Neighbourhood Plan group was on Weds 23rd October, with the process starting as a joint effort with the Town Council.  Further to Cllr Brindle’s request that the Council needed to revisit its decision to have a joint Neighbour Plan with the Town Council, the Council discussed this.  Cllr Brindle commented that there was nothing to indicate that the Parish Council would agree with the Town Council as there had not yet been any discussion on strategic sites.  Cllr Brindle didn’t understand why the Parish Council would work with the Town Council as it was not considering working with other parishes in the Melksham Community Area.  

Cllr Glover agreed that it may be worth having some initial outline points to see if the Town Council agree, otherwise there may not be any point in proceeding further and  setting up a Steering Group if a consensus cannot be met.  Cllr Glover also had concerns that the Town had twice as many electorate and therefore at the final referendum stage were at an unfair disadvantage.   The Clerk explained that there were safeguards in place, and that the Plan would be out in all the communities.  The Clerk reminded the Council that there were already 4/5 Parish Plans in place for the different Parish communities that were ready to put on the Council’s website to start the consultation process. 

Cllr Baines explained that if the Council did not do a Joint Plan and worked on its own, it would be overruled; and there was a risk that a Melksham Community Area Plan would be imposed on the Parish.  It would be better to show that the Town and Parish Councils were working together on a “Greater Melksham” plan as this would have a greater chance of being accepted by Wiltshire Council. 


Cllr Brindle queried what would happen to the other parishes in the Community Area.  The Clerk explained that Broughton Gifford had not made a start on a Plan yet, however they were not ripe for development like the Melksham Without Parish.  If the Parish worked on its own Plan, then the Town Council could object to it.  The Clerk felt it would be better to work with the Town Council and then safeguards could be built in for example, a buffer between Melksham and Bowerhill. 


Cllr Petty advised that the Council went back to basics, and ensured that the relevant documents and training on Neighbourhood Plans was adhered to.  The Clerk agreed to forward Councillors online documents, and a CPRE guide.  The Clerk also advised that a Planning Officer from Wiltshire Council would be allocated who would be tasked to make sure that the Neighbourhood Plan was in accordance with policy. 


Cllr Brindle proposed that the Parish Council withdraw from the Joint Neighbourhood Plan; this proposal fell as it was not seconded. 

256/13
Planning Committee Recommendations: Resolved: The Recommendations as detailed in Mins. 234/13, 236/13 and 238/13 be formally approved by the Council.
 257/13
Planning Applications: Resolved: The following applications were considered and there were no objections. 
W/13/04187
Mr & Mrs Walker, 1 The Grange, Middle Lane, Whitley, SN12 8QN

New single storey eco dwelling with sedum roof

W/13/03327    Graham Hackwell, 115D Top Lane, Whitley, SN12 8QV

Two storey domestic extension

W/13/04044 
Tom Moon, Bowerhill Farm, SN12 6QN

Restoration overhaul and alterations to stone tile roof.  To include stripping, repairs to timbers, installation of new roof-lights and reinstatement of new flooring, insulation etc. to restore habitable use of attic for bedrooms
258/13
Planning Correspondence: 

a) Proposed Solar Farm – Sandridge: The Council noted a Consultation Event at the Town Hall on 23rd October from 3pm to 8pm; Councillors were welcome to come at 2pm to meet with the consultants separately. 
b) Letter to English Heritage re The Spa:  Cllr Brindle explained that it had been some 10 years since the Parish Council had suggested that The Spa become a Conservation Area but the process had been stalled by Wiltshire Council.  Cllr Brindle  requested that a letter be sent to English Heritage explaining that there was a complete lack of progress despite residents pushing for years.  

The Council noted that some of the buildings were Grade II listed.  Cllr Brindle explained that it was also important to include the fields and in particular the trees, as well as the buildings. 

The Council supported Cllr Brindle’s suggestion and felt that the letter should be copied to the MP as well as local wildlife groups to gain wider support.  There was also discussion on the influence of the Neighbourhood Plan. 

Resolved: The Council write to English Heritage to request their assistance in the Parish Council’s request to Wiltshire Council for The Spa to become a Conservation Area.  The letter was to detail that this would be clearly identified in the Neighbourhood Plan due to the concentration of listed buildings, and that the request had the full support of both the Parish Council and the neighbouring Melksham Town Council.  The letter was to be copied to Duncan Hames MP, and local wildlife groups. 
259/13
Section 106 changes – Development East of Melksham:  The Council noted email correspondence between Mike Wilmott (Area Development Manager, Wiltshire Council) and the Clerk. Councillors expressed dismay and frustration that none of the questions originally asked by the Council had been answered. The Council were concerned that the community facilities originally promised for the residents were now being incorporated into the new School with no consultation with the Parish Council and no information being supplied about the amount of money being commuted from community benefit to the new School for the changing rooms and community hall.  Cllr Chivers advised that Wiltshire Council’s protocol for answering such queries was 10 working days.  The Clerk was asked to keep a note of when a response was received to her latest request to Mike Wilmott on 8th October. It was noted that a response had been received to the 28th September email although it did not actually answer the questions posed.   The Clerk advised that she had already contacted Malcolm Dodds with a list of questions about how residents would be able to access the community facilities that would now be located in the new School. Resolved: If a reply was not received within 10 working days, the Council would make a formal complaint to Carlton Brand of breach of protocol. 
260/13
Minutes of Council Meeting 9th September 2013: Resolved: The Minutes of this meeting be approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record, with the following amendments: 


Min. 199/13 amend “P/A W13/00000/FUL” to “P/A W/13/00999/FUL”


Min. 213/13(d) last paragraph delete duplicated “used” to read “proportion of field used for”


Min. 216/13(g) amend “town” to “down” to read “Layby down the lane”


Min 218/13 amend “Min. 207/13(f) & 218/13” to “Min. 207/13 (e) & 217/13”


Min. 223/13(b) 2nd paragraph amend “Seend Cleve” to “Seend Cleeve”


Min. 229/13(i) last paragraph amend “proving” to “providing” to read “providing it included”

261/13
Arising from Min. 218/13 Hedgerow removal at Local Centre Land: Cllr Mills explained that residents were still furious at the removal of the hedgerow and that any new hedge would take 20-30 years to grow.  Cllr Mills still awaited an answer as to who made the decision to allow the developers to remove the hedge and trees, and why the decision was made without any consultation with the Parish Council.  It was noted that Wilts Cllr Roy While had agreed at the last meeting to take this up directly with Mike Kilmister but no feedback had been received by the Parish Council and therefore Cllr Mills requested that the Council write formally to Mike Kilmister as originally proposed at the last meeting.   Cllr Glover suggested that the Planning Application Approval document be checked to ensure that the retention of the hedgerow and trees was detailed before making a formal complaint.   Resolved: i) The Council check the planning decision notice for W/12/01256 for restrictions on tree and hedgerow removal. 

ii) If detailed on the decision notice, then the Council write a formal letter to Mike Kilmister to ask who overturned the conditions on the decision notice, and why the Parish Council were not consulted or notified. 

262/13
Arising from Min. 211/13 BT Phone Boxes: 

a) Painting of Phone Boxes:  The Clerk advised that it took several phone calls and a discussion with the BT Head Office to finally get an agreement that the phone boxes in the Parish would all be re-painted by the end of October.  The Council thanked the Clerk for her perseverance and asked that she kept up the pressure on BT. Resolved: The Council write to BT to thank them for their information and that the Council look forward to the 4 phone boxes being painted by the end of October. 
Adoption of Phone Boxes: The Council noted correspondence from BT that 3 of the phone boxes (Woodrow Road, Beanacre and West Hill) had been offered for adoption in 2009 but Wiltshire Council objected, so adoption by the Parish Council would not be possible.  BT were happy in principle for any or all of the 4 boxes to be adopted but they would need to first carry out a 90 day consultation with Wiltshire Council under Ofcom regulations. It was noted that these were all working phone boxes. The Council agreed to defer consideration of adoption until all the boxes had been re-painted. 
263/13
Arising from Min. 215/13 Best Kept Village Competition – new signs for Shaw & Berryfield: The Chairman reported that he had driven around Shaw & Whitley and discovered that there were inconsistencies with signs on entering and leaving the villages, with duplications and omissions on some roads. He agreed to mark-up a plan for the Clerk to forward to Mark Stansby. Cllr Petty offered to mark up a plan showing where new signage was needed for Berryfield (He gave this to the Clerk at the end of the Meeting). 

 
Resolved: The Council forward marked- up plans to Wiltshire Council and request that consistent name signage be installed  for  Shaw, Whitley and Berryfield. 
264/13 
Arising from Min. 224/13(a) (i)  Post Office Melksham: The Clerk reported that she had written to Jo Swinson MP supporting the Town Council’s comments and also emphasising that the Parish Council would like to see the Post Office remain where it was or be re located to one of the empty shop in the centre of town  rather than being put in a supermarket on the fringe of the town.  The letter had been copied to the local MP, Duncan Hames.
265/13
Arising from Min. 231/13 Tree work at Shaw Playing Field:  
a) Quotations: The Chairman reported that quotations had been sought from 4 contractors, but only one quotation had been received from the contractor who had met the Clerk to look at the work required prior to the councillors’ site meeting  to look at required tree works.  It was agreed that the Chestnut tree work had to be done urgently as it was a Health & Safety issue and that the cheapest option would be to make the Chestnut tree safe by cutting off all the limbs, planting around the base and asking the contractor to cut up wood for the community to take away.  It was noted that £100 would be saved if crown-raising of the Ash Tree and trees overhanging The Beeches footway were done at the same time. 
Resolved: The Council instruct Branching Out Aboricultural Services to complete the tree works to the Chestnut tree, lime and sycamore at a cost of £920 excluding an amount for planting around the Chestnut tree and cutting up the wood.
b) Future Budget & Responsibilities: The Finance Officer confirmed that there was no money in the current Budget 2013/14 for tree works.  In view of this the money would have to come either from the Council’s reserves or from the Shaw Hall Improvements fund. In future, consideration should be given to splitting the grant paid to the Shaw Hill Village Hall and Playing Field Committee if the Council were to continue to provide tree maintenance. Historically, Shaw Village Hall received a larger grant than Bowerhill Village Hall as at Shaw there was also a playing field to maintain. In the current and last year Shaw Village Hall received £3,150 and Bowerhill Village Hall £2,580. It was noted that the Lease between the Shaw Hall Committee and the Parish Council showed that the Hall committee were responsible for the property including both the field and the Hall although permission was required from the Council to prune or cut down any trees. Some tree work was expensive and so there needed to be a budget reserve, either as part of the Council’s budget or the budget for the Hall. 
 Resolved: This matter be discussed at the next Finance Committee when the Finance Officer would suggest how the future Shaw Hall grant could be split to include a sum to cover tree works as well as  maintenance costs for Shaw Hill Playing Field. 
266/13
Arising from Min. 223/13(d) Diversion order for Footpath 32, off Snarlton Lane:  The Council noted that this Diversion order had been confirmed. 

267/13 
Arising from Min. 216/13 (l) Falcon Way Roundabout: Following correspondence from the Local Highways & Streetscene Engineer, Andy Cadwallader, the Council discussed a variety of ways that the Falcon Way roundabout could be maintained. Options ranged from training the Parish Caretaker, to the Council’s grasscutting contractors, Western Way roundabout contractor, to volunteers; however it was agreed that this roundabout was the responsibility of Wiltshire Council to continue to maintain.  Resolved: The Council reply to the Local Highway department that they wish to see the Falcon Way roundabout maintained to a proper standard in accordance with the original agreement put in place as per the Section 106 agreement for the building of Melksham Oak Community School.
b
268/13
Finance: 
a) Conclusion of external audit: The Council noted the External Auditor Certificate and Opinion for the year ending 31st March 2013 which concluded that “the information in the annual return is in accordance with proper practices and no matters have come to our attention giving cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met”.  

The Finance Officer advised that the “Notice of Conclusion of Audit” advising electors of their right to inspect the Statement of Accounts and Audit Report had been published on the Council noticeboards and website in accordance with regulations. 

b) Wiltshire Consultation re Council Tax Support: The Finance Officer reported that both herself and Cllr Paul Carter had attended an information session at Wiltshire Council on the Consultation.  At the session the Finance Officer had challenged the Finance Director’s statement that Councils had only suffered minor losses last year as the Parish Council had lost out by approx £7,500 even after receiving a top up grant of £2,313.10.  
The Government had reduced the Settlement Funding Assessment grant to Local Authorities for 2014/15 and in future years and therefore Wiltshire Council were now consulting with the local Parish and Town Councils to seek the best way to reduce and distribute the funding to the Councils. It was noted that the funding received by Wiltshire Council was not ring-fenced and they could distribute funds how they wished.  Swindon Council had not passed on any funding to its parish councils in 2012/13.  After Cornwall, Wiltshire had the biggest number of local  councils (256) in the country.
The Council then reviewed the Consultation questions and agreed their response.  It was noted that the closing date was 4th November.    
Resolved: The Council respond to the consultation, emphasizing that any future grant distribution to local councils  should be based on electorate numbers and that Melksham Without Parish Council should be compensated for the losses suffered in 2013/14.  
c) Revised date for Budget Meeting: The Finance Officer explained that following the Consultation Exercise the Wiltshire Council Cabinet were deciding on how much top up grant to allocate to Parish & Town Councils on 21st November.  The Finance Officer advised that the Finance Committee (Budget) meeting on the 11th November be postponed until after the 21st November so that the draft Budget could be prepared in line with the information following the Cabinet Meeting.  

The Finance Officer reminded Councillors to send in any requests for consideration in the 2014/15 Budget within good time, before Thursday 24th October 2013.
Resolved: The Council postpone the Finance Committee Budget meeting until Monday 25th November.
d) Council Receipts: The Council noted the following receipts: 
Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field – adhoc bookings


£        150.00

Parish Precept £52,343.40 + Top up Grant £1,156.60 (2nd installment)       £   53,500.00

Atworth Village Hall – For parish caretaker visit & report –Atworth
£          45.00

play area

Shaw Village Hall & Playing Field Committee – Annual peppercorn £          10.00


rent

e) Accounts for Payment: The Finance Officer explained that the Parish Caretaker submitted his timesheets in 4 weekly batches, and this month the dates fell so that there were 2 batches of timesheets and so the wage cheque was higher than usual.  

Resolved: The following accounts were checked and formally approved for payment:
* Paid since the last meeting.

*4470
A. B. Gerrish: 2 tonne of Top Soil for crack repairs to 
£          98.76



Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field football pitches £82.30 + VAT

4471 Arien Designs Ltd: New noticeboard for Sandridge Hill
£        789.60

£658 including delivery £80 + VAT

         4472
GreenSward Sports Consultancy: Bowerhill Jubilee Sports
£        724.09



Field monthly grass cutting contract £453.41 (Sept), Chain



Harrow pitches (£150) + VAT

4473
Grant Thornton: External audit for year ending 31st March
£        480.00



2013 £400 + VAT

4474
Playsafety Limited: Annual ROSPA Play Area inspections
£        181.20


(Shaw & Beanacre) £151 + VAT

4475
Wiltshire Publications Ltd: Quarterly Newsletter in 

£        171.00



Melksham News £142.50

4476
*J Beaven: Bowerhill Sports Pavilion September cleaning
£        127.25



£96 + cleaning materials £31.25



* Cheque 4476 to be held over - see Min. 271/13

4477
Paul Filkins: Beanacre play area and car park grass cutting
£          90.00



2 x September cuts 

4478
Aldermore Invoice Finance: For TOTAL Consultancy Ltd
£          72.00


Annual PAT testing of Crown Chambers electrical equipment



& Parish Caretaker’s tools £60 + VAT

4479
Countrywide Farmers plc: Maintenance materials £30.55
£          33.47



+ VAT

4480
Buildbase: Maintenance materials £9.90 + VAT

£          11.88

Salaries: 

4481
Mrs Mary Jarvis: Oct salary 
+ additional hours (10¼)
£    


+  expenses (replacement kettle for Crown Chambers)



£12.49 + VAT

4482
Void Cheque – error in writing

4483
Mrs Teresa Strange: Oct salary + additional hours (18¼)
£     


+ expenses (cleaning materials £3.48, sundry items £4.16



Unpaid postage £3) + VAT

4484
Mr Terry Cole: w/e 24/08/13 – 12/10/13 (136hrs) + Travel
£        


Allowance + Mileage £85.60

4485
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest: Oct salary + Tax refund

£        
4486
Mrs Elaine Cranton: September office cleaning 

£          






Total Salaries:
 
£     3,918.88

4487
Inland Revenue: PAYE Tax & NI for Employer/ee 

£        611.13



£930.98 less SSP recovered (- £319.85) September payment

4488
Inland Revenue: PAYE Tax & NI for Employer/ee 

£        997.19



October payment

4489
Wiltshire Council – Wiltshire Pension Fund: Employer/ee
£        826.52        



Superannuation for M. Jarvis/T. Strange (Oct payment)

4490
British Telecom: Crown Chambers Telephone 01225
£        120.82



705700 Line rental  01/10/13 – 31/12/13 Usage 8/7/13 

· 7/10/13  £100.69 + VAT

4491
TOTAL Equipment Ltd: Crown Chambers electricity
£          23.79



contribution for August 13 £22.66 + VAT

f) Countryside Fund: The Council noted details about the Countryside Fund being open from 23rd September for its next round of grants.  Organisations helping rural communities can apply for up to £50,000 in funding from the Prince’s Countryside Fund.

g) Wilts & Berks Canal Trust grant: Cllr Brindle  reported that  the Wilts and Berks Canal Trust were commissioning an economic impact study on Melksham for input into its Lottery grant application and was looking for a donation from the Council to help fund it. The last economic study was completed in 1989.  The Town Council had pledged £1,000 and the Melksham Trust  was donating £500. 
Resolved: The Council defer this item for consideration under the 2014/15 Budget at the Finance Committee on 25th November. 
269/13
Minutes, Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field Working Party, 30th September: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 

270/13
Arising from Min. 243/13c) Additional Pitch works:  The Clerk reported that  GreenSward had  been authorised to  a) cut and collect the grass on the middle Junior Pitch, at a cost of £220 and b) to cap turf and soil over the metal goal sockets at a cost of £30. Andy Boyce had sent through photos after the work had been done and the Sports Field now looked in very good condition 
271/13
Arising from Min. 245/13 Cleaning Contractor:  The Finance Officer reported that the cleaning contractor had submitted an invoice for cleaning the Pavilion in September for £96 and for cleaning materials supplied £31.25.  A copy of the cleaner’s public liability insurance certificate had been requested and cheque 4476 for the September cleaning and materials (Total £127.25) would be held  until the proof of insurance had been received. It was suggested that the cleaner may be covered by her own house insurance.
272/13
Bowerhill Sports Field Working Party Recommendations: Resolved: The Recommendations as detailed in Mins. 243/13, 244/13 and 245/13 be formally approved by the Council. 
273/13
Emergency Response Plan:  The Clerk reported that there had only been a very small number of volunteers that had come forward from the community to be involved with the Emergency Response Plan.  It was agreed that a small working party to review the draft plan would be the best way forward. Cllrs. Wood, Glover and Chivers agreed to form the working party, with Cllr. Petty joining in a few weeks when other commitments were finished.   Resolved: An Emergency Response Plan Working Party be held on Monday 28th October at 7pm at Crown Chambers with an open invitation to all Councillors and volunteers. 
274/13 
Parish Defibrilators: The Clerk reported that the Area Board were unable to support a grant application for maintaining and insuring defibrillators in the Parish as their funding this year is for capital items only.  Cllr Sankey asked that the offer of defibrillators from the Friends of Melksham Hospital was clarified as his understanding was that the supply included insurance and maintenance for 5/7 years.  The Finance Officer agreed to check with the Parish Insurers to see how much it would cost to add the defibrillators to the Council policy and include a sum for insurance and maintenance in the draft Budget 2014/15. 
275/13
Watercourse & Ditch Flood Risk: The Council noted a Wiltshire Council Briefing Paper requesting that in the future any requests to landowners for ditch or watercourse clearance be dealt with by Town and Parish Councils.  Cllr Chivers explained that he thought it was a good idea for the Parish Council to get involved to speed up the process as Danny Everett was the only Drainage Engineer for Wiltshire Council at present.  The cost implication to the Parish Council was only the staff time and cost of posting a letter. It was agreed that it was worth trying the scheme. Resolved: The Council reply to Wiltshire Council to state that they were willing to try the Watercourse and Ditch Flood Risk scheme on a 6 month trial basis. 
276/13 
Play Areas: 
a)_ ROSPA Annual Play Equipment Inspection: The Council noted the report prepared by the Clerk following the ROSPA inspections of Shaw and Beanacre Play Areas on 10th September. It was noted that the MUGA at Shaw had received a “medium” rating despite being installed recently in July 2011. This matter had been followed with ROSPA who had stated “Due to the nature of activity all Multi Use Games areas are given a Medium Risk, even if its in the best condition. Medium risk is acceptable and the lowest risk score you can get for a MUGA”.   The Clerk drew attention to recommendations relating to the wet-pour surfacing at Beanacre which were given a “medium risk” rating and advised the Council to budget in future for replacement safety surfacing at Beanacre. This was agreed. It was noted that there was already a fund for replacing the safety surfacing at Shaw.  
Resolved: The Council make provision in the 2014/15 Budget to start a reserve for safety surfacing replacement at Beanacre and agree when the safety surfacing at Shaw would be replaced.    
a) Concrete Table Tennis tables: The Clerk circulated information re open air concrete table tennis tables that cost £1,000, with £600 delivery and installation. The Council thought that they were a good idea and it was agreed to consider installing a table tennis table next to the planned MUGA at Hornchurch Road if there were still funds were available. 
277/13 
General Correspondence for action:
a) Fields in Trust Awards 2013: Resolved:  The Council submit an award nomination for the Fields in Trust Awards.

b) WALC AGM: Resolved:  Cllr Coombes to represent the Council and attend the WALC AGM on the revised date 3rd December. 
c) Balfour Beatty Contract – Cllr Chivers highlighted several issues with Wiltshire Council’s new contractor Balfour Beatty Living Places (BBLP).  BBLP had been unable to provide a temporary traffic management plan and so work had not commenced at Western Way.  Cllr Baines advised that a SID (Speed Indicator Device) had not been fitted as BBLP did not have the right type of ladder.   Stuart Renfrew had also reported that he did not have a copy of the schedule of works for bin emptying, grasscutting, footpatch clearing etc that BBLP were contracted to do.  Cllr Chivers reported that he had made a formal request, in conjunction with Wiltshire Councillor Jeff Osborn, for the contract to be reviewed by the Scrutiny Committee. The Clerk reported that she had again requested a copy of the Works Schedule.
d) Planting behind the Turbine, Bowerhill: Wiltshire Council Officer Richard Broadhead had requested more details of Parish Council proposals. Cllr. Brindle 
agreed to prepare a  scaled plan to show proposed planting around the turbine.
278/13
General Correspondence for information: The Council noted receipt of the following papers: 

a) Wiltshire Council Parish Newsletters (23rd September, 4th October)

b) Council funded bus services – correspondence from Duncan Hames MP

c) Proposed Wildlife Meadow at rear of Duxford Close – correspondence from Local Highways & Streetscene Engineer
d) Melksham Foodbank – report

e) Wiltshire Online Programme – Wiltshire Council Briefing Note

f) Melksham Our Community Matters 20/09/13 

g) WALC Newsletter (October)

h) Neighbourhood Community Budgets Letter from Don Foster MP re “Our Place”
i) Community Speedwatch training – dates for local training.
 
The Council resolved that discussion of the next Agenda Item (Min. 279/13) regarding staffing be held in committee in accordance with Standing Orders 36 & 62  “That in the view of the special/confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it is advisable in the public interest that the public be temporarily excluded and they are instructed to withdraw”. Reason (a): It is desirable that the following matters be treated as confidential (a) engagement, terms of service, conduct and dismissal of employees.) 
Jo Eccleston  left the room whilst the following Staffing items were discussed. 
279/13
Staffing: 

a) Appointment of Minute Secretary & Assistant: The Clerk reported that following receipt of satisfactory references, Jo Eccleston had been appointed as new Minute Secretary & Assistant  on Scale 12 with a start date of 28th October 2013 ( See Mins.178/13 and 230/13).  Jo was still working out her notice with Community First, but had been coming in the office on a few days prior to her official start date, and had attended tonight’s meeting to find out more about the working of the Parish Council.  
b) Mininum Wage Increase: The Finance Officer advised that the National Minimum Wage increased by 12p to £6.31 per hour on 1st October 2013.  This affected one member of staff. 

Cllr Chivers explained that he was backing a request by the union “Unison Wiltshire” calling for Wiltshire Council to implement the Living Wage for all Council Employees meaning that the lowest paid staff would receive a minimum of £7.45 per hour; and felt that the Parish Council should do the same.  The Finance Officer explained that if the employee on National Minimum Wage was paid the Living Wage then the budget implication to the rest of the financial year 2013/14 would be £74.10. However, the Finance Officer raised concerns about the differential between the pay scales of other members of staff. 

Resolved: 1. The Council raise the hourly rate of the staff member on National Minimum Wage to £6.31 per hour from 1st October 2013 under its statutory obligations.  2. The Finance Officer prepared a paper for the Finance Committee to review at its Budget Meeting with details of the impact of implementing the Living Wage, and impact on other staffing scales with budgetary options.
                       Jo Eccleston  re-joined the meeting.

280/13
Office Equipment: The Council reviewed a quotation for the supply of a new, or reconditioned, computer for the new Minute Secretary.  Resolved: The Council purchase from Avon IT Systems a new computer at a cost of £135 and £40 IT support to install and set up.
281/13
Council Christmas Meal: The Council reviewed the Christmas menus (councillors, staff and partners to pay for their own meals). It was agreed to go to the Somerset Arms in Semington, on Monday 16th December for the Council Christmas meal this year.

Meeting closed at 9.57 p.m.









Chairman, 9th December 2013
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